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ORDER OF REFERENCE
(Extract from the Minutes of Proceedings of the Senate
20th March, 1950.)
On motion of the Honourable Senator Roebuck, seconded by the Honour
able Senator Kinley, it was—
Ordered, That a Special Committee be appointed to consider and report
on the subject of Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms, what they are
and how they may be protected and preserved, and what action, if any, can
or should be taken to assure such rights to all persons in Canada, and that for
greater certainty, but not so as to restrict the generality of the foregoing, that
the Committee give consideration to the following draft articles :
Article 1
Everyone has the right to life, liberty and the security of person.
Article 2
No one shall be held in slavery or servitude ; slavery and the slave trade
shall be prohibited in all their forms.
Article 8
No one shall be subjected to torture or to cruel, inhuman or degrading
treatment or punishment.
Article 4
Everyone has the right to recognition throughout Canada as a person
before the law.
Article 5
All are equal before the law and are entitled without any discrimination
to equal protection of the law.
Article 6
Everyone has the right to an effective remedy by the competent national
tribunals for acts violating the fundamental rights granted him by the Con
stitution or by law.
Article 7
(1) No person shall be subjected to arbitrary arrest, detention or exile.
(2) Any person who is arrested or detained shall be promptly informed
of the reasons for the arrest or detention and be entitled to a fair hearing within
a reasonable time or to release.
(3) No one shall be denied the right to reasonable bail without just cause.
Article 8
Every person who is deprived of his liberty by arrest or detention shall
have an effective remedy in the nature of habeas corpus by which the lawful
ness of his detention shall be decided speedily by a Court and his release ordered
if the detention is not lawful.
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Article 9
Everyone is entitled in full equality to a fair and public hearing by an
independent and impartial tribunal, in the determination of his rights and
obligations and of any criminal charge against him.
Article 10
(1) Everyone charged with a penal offence has the right to be presumed
innocent until proved guilty according to law in a public trial at which he
has had all the guarantees necessary for his defence.
(2) No one shall be held guilty of any penal offence on account of any act
or omission which did not constitute a penal offence under national or inter
national law, at the time when it was committed. Nor shall a heavier penalty
be imposed than the one that was applicable at the time the penal offence was
committed.
Article 11
No one shall be subjected to arbitrary interference with his privacy, family,
home or correspondence, nor to attacks upon his honour and reputation. Every
one has the right to the protection of the law against such interference or
attacks.
Article 12
Everyone legally resident in Canada has the right to freedom of movement
and residence within the count,ry, and the right to leave and return to Canada.
Article 13
(1) Men and women of adult age, without any limitation due to race,
nationality or religion, have the right to marry and to found a family. They
are entitled to equal rights as to marriage and during marriage.
(2) Marriages shall be entered into only with the free and full consent
°f the intending spouses.
(3) The family is the natural and fundamental group unit of society and
18 entitled to protection by society and state.
Article H
(1) Everyone has the right to own property alone as well as in association
with others.
(2) No one shall be arbitrarily deprived of his property.
Article 15
Everyone has the right to freedom of thought, conscience and religion, this
nght includes' freedom to change his religion or belief, and freedom, either
alone or in community with others, and in public or private, to manifest his
religion or belief in teaching, practice, worship and observance.
Article 16
Everyone has the right to freedom of opinion and expression; this right
includes freedom to hold opinions without interference and to seek, receive
and impart information and ideas through any media and regardless of frontiers.
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Article 17
(1) Everyone has the right to freedom of peaceful assembly and associa
tion.
(2) No one may be compelled to belong to an association.
Article 18
(1) Everyone has the right to take part in the Government of the country,
directly or through freely chosen representatives.
(2) Everyone has the right of equal access to public service in the
country.
(3) The will of the people shall be the basis of the authority of Govern
ment; this will shall be expressed in periodic and genuine election which shall
be by universal and equal suffrage and shall be held by secret vote.
149. Every person is entitled to all the rights and freedoms herein set
forth without distinction of any kind such as race, colour, sex, language,
religion, political or other opinion, national or social origin, property, birth or
other status.
150. Any person whose rights or freedoms as herein set forth have been
violated may apply for relief on notice of motion to the Supreme or Superior
Court of the Province in which the violation occurred.
151. The above articles shall not be deemed to abridge or exclude any
rights or freedoms to which any person is otherwise entitled.
That the said Committee be composed of the Honourable Senators Baird,
David, Davies, Doone, Dupuis, Gladstone, Gouin, Grant, Kinley, Petten, Reid,
Roebuck, Ross, Turgeon, Vaillancourt and Wood;
That the said Committee shall have authority to send for persons, papers
and records.
Attest.
L. C. MOYER,
Clerk oj the Senate.

MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
Tuesday, May 2, 1950.

Pursuant to adjournment and notice, the Special Committee appointed to
consider and report upon the subject of Human Rights and Fundamental Free
doms met this day at 10.30 a.m.
Present: The Honourable Senators—Roebuck, Chairman ; Baird, David,
Davies, Doone, Gouin, Grant, Kinley, Pctten, Reid, Turgeon, Wood.—12.
The official reporters of the Senate were in attendance.
Mr. R. Grantham, Associate Editor of the Ottawa Citizen, Mr. Claude Jodoin
and Mr. Leslie Wismer, M.P.P., of the Trades and Labour Congress, of Canada,
and Mrs. G. N. Kennedy, Mrs. C. E. Catto, Professor D. H. Hamly, Mrs. D. C.
MacGregor, and Mr. H. A. Miller of the World Federalists, Toronto, were present.
Mr. Grantham read a brief on behalf of the Canadian Civil Liberties Union,
Vancouver Branch, and was questioned by Members of the Committee.
Mr. Wismer read the submission of the Trades and Labour Congress, and
he and Mr. Jodoin were questioned by Members of the Committee.
Each of the representatives of the World Federalists read a statement to the
Committee.
At one p.m. the Committee adjourned until Wednesday, May 3, 1950, at
10.30 a.m.
Attest.
JAMES H. JOHNSTONE,
Clerk oj the Committee.
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MINUTES OF EVIDENCE
The Senate
Ottawa, Tuesday, May 2, 1950

The Special Committee appointed to consider and report on the subject of
Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms met this day at 10.30 a.m.
Hon. Mr. Roebuck in the Chair.
The Chairman : Gentlemen, we have a quorum and I would ask the com
mittee to come to order.
Will Mr. Grantham, please come forward. Mr. Grantham is an editor of
the Citizen, and appears for a number of authors of briefs; he will tell you what
organizations he represents. Primarily, he appears for the Canadian Civil
Liberties Union of Vancouver:
Mr. Ron. Grantham : Mr. Chairman and honourable members of the Senate
Committee, as a former resident of Vancouver, now living in Ottawa, I have
been asked by the Canadian Civil Liberties Union, Vancouver Branch, to pre
sent its brief on the need for a Canadian bill of rights, to the Senate Committee
on Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms.
It is pleasure for me to undertake this responsibility, for I am acquainted
with many of the members of the Canadian Civil Liberties Union, Vancouver
Branch, and I know of the conscientious studies they have been making for some
time of the state of civil liberty in Canada. The Canadian Civil Liberties
Union, Vancouver Branch, is composed of a representative cross-section of the
public spirited citizens in Vancouver, may of them leaders of opinion. The
officers and members of its advisory board are drawn from, among other voca
tions and fields of activity, the University of British Columbia, the teaching
profession, the ministry, the law, the press, the arts and business. I am informed
that the Canadian Civil Liberties Union brief has been adopted and forwarded
to you by Branch 72 of the Canadian Legion, University of British Columbia,
which I recently had the honour of representing before the Royal Commission
on Arts, Letters and Sciences; and also has been adopted and forwarded to you
by other organizations, including the United Church of Canada (Vancouver
Presbytery), the Human Rights Society of Vancouver, Brittania High School
of Vancouver, B’Nai B’Rith Vancouver, the United Jewish Peoples Order, Van
couver, the (National Council of Jewish Women of Vancouver, the Chinese
Benevolent Association of Vancouver, and the Okanagan Centre Citizens Forum
Study Group.
I am certain that the substance of this brief reflects the thinking of a
great many other individuals, and organizations in British Columbia, from many
of whom you no doubt will be hearing. Since the war British Columbia has
experienced an upsurge of tolerance and has made notable extensions of civil
liberty. The franchise has been extended to persons of Oriental races, for
example, and to native Indians. There is in Vancouver a native Indian sitting
in the legislature for the first time in any province.
Mr. Chairman: I will now read the brief, which is addressed to you.
The Vancouver Branch of the Canadian Civil Liberties Union respectfully
takes this opportunity to express its deep appreciation of the foresight, wisdom
and active concern with the welfare of the people of Canada that the Senate
has shown in setting up, on March 20, 1950, the Special Senate Committee on
151
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Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms, of which you are chairman; and
of the statesmanship which you yourself have shown in energetically working for
the creation of this committee.
The Vancouver Branch of the Canadian Civil Liberties Union (hereinafter
referred to as “we”) is pleased to have the opportunity that the creation of
your committee has offered it to recommend respectfully that the draft articles
included in the terms of reference of your committee be embodied, at least
in principle, and as described more fully below, in an Amendment to the
British North America Act, 1867.
Although in making this submission we confine our recommendations to the
civil, political and legal human rights dealt with in the first twenty-one articles
of the Universal Declaration of tiuman Rights, passed by the General Assembly
of the United Nations, on December 10, 1948, we do so only because we believe
that,—
1. As principles, they are generally accepted, and are outside the field
of controversy;
2. As principles, they are already implicit in our laws and in the tradi
tions of government of Canada and of Great Britain;
3. It is essential, at this time, to prevent the violation of these exist
ing rights, without the delay that might be entailed in establishing the
social and economic rights that are included in the Universal Declaration
of Human Rights;
4. These rights can be protected by merely embodying them in our
constitution, wfithout the delay that might be occasioned by the need of the
social and economic rights for specific implementing legislation.
We wish it to be understood, however, that the omission of reference to
the social and economic human rights dealt with in Articles 22-30, inclusive, of
the Universal Declaration of Human Rights neither indicates nor implies a
lack on our part of sympathy or support for them.
Our recommendation falls into two parts; and we beg, hereby, to present it,
and a summary of the arguments which support it.
1. We believe that all the human rights and fundamental freedom asserted
in the draft articles provided as terms of reference for your committee should
be made more permanent than they are at present, by being embodied specifi
cally in a federal Bill of Rights.
(a) These human rights represent our hard-won heritage; and in their
perpetuation rests the hope of Canadians for their own and their country’s
future.
(b) By their very nature human rights are always in jeopardy from
attack by people or parties who seek to acquire power. Although the
present Parliament of Canada is favourably disposed toward the recognizing
of human rights, neither it nor any person can foresee the threats that, even
in the near future, may arise and make the existence of legal defences a
matter of urgent need for the maintaining of human rights.
(c) It is as possible to lose these rights in the present as in the future.
Such safeguards as now exist are not sufficient to protect them. Gaps in
our laws and distortions of their intentions have allowed them to be seri
ously violated in recent years; and pressures which threaten to infringe
them continue to exist.
In support of this argument we beg to call to your attention the following
facts and conditions wffiich, in spite of the democratic character of our consti
tution and government, constitute serious threats to, or violations of, basic
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human rights which are generally asserted without challenge to belong to every
Canadian, and which are included in the draft articles announced by your
committee:
1. Though Canada shows no evidence of being a hotbed of treachery or
revolution, it has had more prosecutions for sedition since the enactment of the
criminal code in 1892 than all the other countries of the Commonwealth and the
Empire put together, excepting India. In Alberta there were more such prose
cutions in one year than there had been in Great Britain during the previous
century.
Mr. Chairman, to elaborate on that point, if I may, this refers to a period
during World War I, on the publication “Law and Order in Canadian Dem
ocracy”, a series of lectures prepared last year by the Royal Canadian Mounted
Police. At page 123 there is a quotation from Mr. Justice Stuart, of the
Appellate Division of the Supreme Court of Canada, in 1916, in Rex vs. Trayviore:
There have been more prosecutions for seditious words in Alberta in the
past two years than in all the history of England for over 100 years and
England has had numerous and critical wars in that time.
The Chairman : Whom are you quoting?
Mr. Grantham : I am quoting Mr. Justice Stuart.
Hon. Mr. David: What was that prosecution for?
Mr. Grantham : Seditious utterances.
Hon. Mr. Turgeon: When was the charge of sedition made?
Mr. Grantham : I could not tell you that, sir.
Hon. Mr. Turgeon : Was it during the war period?
Mr. Grantham : Yes. I fvas elaborating the statement with reference to

Alberta, mentioning that honourable senators could find support for that in the
Royal Canadian Mounted Police booklet “Law and Order in Canadian
Democracy”, and the complete quotation from Mr. Justice Stuart.
2. When Japan entered the war, thousands of Canadian citizens on the west
coast were forcibly torn from their homes, transported to and detained in camps
in the interior, and deprived by confiscation of their property. All these acts
were performed without trial or even the laying of any charges whatever. Not
until 1949 were these interned citizens allowed to return to the coast.
In 1945 orders-in-council were passed, without reference to Parliament, that
were designed to exile 11,000 persons of Japanese origin, a large proportion of
whom were Canadian citizens, and none of whom were charged with legal offences
of any kind or with disloyalty. That the Government did not enforce this
order does not decrease the threat to human rights contained in the fact that it
was passed.
3. In the spy investigations of 1946, suspected persons were seized, denied
bail or counsel, held incommunicado, and interrogated by Royal Commissioners
before any charge was laid against which they could defend themselves. On
findings made in this manner some of these suspects were publicly branded as
guilty before they were turned over to the courts for trial; and hence before the
courts had an opportunity to reverse the findings, as in some cases they did.
4. Under the Quebec Padlock Laws, the Attorney General may at his own
discretion decide that a citizen is carrying on subversive activities, and, without
any trial, laying of charges or any other legal formalities, order his premises to
be padlocked.
5. Many books and magazines of many kinds are at present forbidden
entry into Canada ; and any book, at any time, can be so banned at the discretion
°f an anonymous minor official in the Department of National Revenue.
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As an aside, I note that in this respect the Civil Liberties Union takes the
same view as that expressed by Senator W. Rupert Davies in the Senate a few
months ago.
6. Since 1944, hundreds of members of a minority religious sect, the
Jehovah’s Witnesses, have been jailed in various cities of Quebec for peddling
pamphlets without a licence (obtainable only at the discretion of the chief of
police) ; and they have sometimes been charged with conspiracy and seditious
libel because their pamphlets contained attacks on another religion. Frank
Roncarelli, a Montreal restaurant owner, was arbitrarily deprived of his licence
to sell beer and liquor for providing them with bail.
7. The Quebec Court of Appeals recently upheld the validity of a bylaw
which prohibited, under penalty, the distribution in the streets of any book,
pamphlet, circular, etc. without a written permit from the chief of police.
I might say that the case referred to here is that of Saumur vs. the City of
Quebec, a decision of the Quebec Court of Appeal.
Hon. Mr. David: Is the objection of your association against the fact
that pamphlets cannot be distributed without a permit?
Mr. Grantham : From the chief of police, yes.
Hon. Mr. David: Your association is against that?
Mr. Grantham : That is right, sir.
Hon. Mr. David : So anybody should have the right to dist ribute all kinds
of pamphlets without any permit? That is your idea?
Mr. Grantham : That is correct. I suspect that that is what they do in
Ottawa, where you may be handed a pamphlet on the street here. I doubt
very much if a person has a permit from the chief of police to do that.
Hon. Mr. David: Are you sure of that?
Mr. Grantham: No, I am not.
Hon. Mr. Turgeon : You mean they can distribute pamphlets without a
permit?
Mr. Grantham : That is my impression.
Hon. Mr. Turgeon : There is a headline in the paper this morning, or last
night—I did not have the time to read it—which would convey the very
opposite impression. I think the same law prevails in Vancouver.
Mr. Grantham : I can only say I have not heard of it.
Hon. Mr. Turgeon : I am not arguing the question. But I think there was
a pamphlet seized yesterday, with respect to this peace movement, of exactly
the same nature as the pamphlet that was seized a few days ago in Montreal.
I believe the same procedure took place in Ottawa, which does not happen
to be in Quebec, and I think we have a similar law in Vancouver, although
I am not so sure.
Mr. Grantham : I can only say, sir, my impression is that any seizure of
pamphlets in Ottawa was done by private persons on their own initiative. I
may be wrong there.
Hon. Mr. David : I want to be very clear on this point. Is your association
of the opinion that, whatever may be the nature of a pamphlet, it should be
distributed without any permit from any police officer in any city or village
of Canada? Is that your opinion?
Mr. Grantham : We are in favour of freedom to distribute literature, sir.
Hon. Mr. David : No matter of what kind?
Mr. Grantham : I do not know of any limitation that they would place on
that.
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The Chairman : You would not include blasphemous, obscene or illegal
literature?
Mr. Grantham: In a case like that the literature is violating the Code,
and therefore is not legally distributed. Any literature which is not violating
the law of the country, is what is referred to.
Hon. Mr. Baird: What would you term “violating the law of the country”?
Mr. Grantham: Somebody has mentioned blasphemous literature. You
would have to enumerate them, but I believe the Code covers those matters,
although I am not a lawyer myself. The views of any person or organization
which are not a violation of the Code with respect to blasphemy, sedition
and libel, we are frank to say, should be distributed without requiring per
mission of the police.
Hon. Mr. Doone: What about certain types of literature in connection
with which there is a possibility of breaches of the peace following its distribution?
One may realize that that might occur.
Mr. Grantham: That is covered in the Criminal Code by the section
dealing with sedition. But great latitude is given to people to print or speak
as they wish so long as they are not deliberately preaching or organizing violencç.
Mr. Gladstone: Even though they are attacking another religion?
Mr. Grantham: Your question brings us into areas of controversy. But
I can only say that controversy is part of our life in Canada. Persons may
not agree with those who assert certain views, but they can hardly deny the right
of those persons to express those views, within the law. The laws are fairly
definite as to what is an offence.
Hon. Mr. David: So your opinion, sir, if I understand you well in these last
remarks, is that, whatever may be the opinions to be found in a pamphlet,
no permit from a police officer or chief is necessary—whatever the opinions
in the pamphlet?
Mr. Grantham: I should answer “Yes, within the law”. May I read this
quotation, Mr. Chairman, on this point?
The Chairman: Carry on.
Mr. Grantham: Not being a lawyer I cannot tell you the circumstances of
the quotation, but it says here in this R.C.M.P. booklet on Law and Order in
Canadian Democracy the following. Incidentally, these are the words spoken
by the eminent jurist, Lord Justice Coleridge in the case of Rex v. Aldred (22
Cox C.C. 1 at p. 4) where he points out what is not sedition as well as what
may be considered so:
“A man may lawfully express his opinions on any public matter however
distasteful, however repugnant to others, if, of course, he avoids defamatory
matter, or if he avoids anything that can be characterized either as blasphemous
or as an obscene libel. Matters of state, matters of policy, matters even of
morals—all these are open to him. He may state his opinion freely, he may
buttress it by argument, he may try to persuade others to share his views. Courts
and juries are not the judges in such matters. For instance, if he thinks that
either a despotism, or an oligarchy, or a republic, or even no government at all
is the best way of conducting human affairs, he is at perfect liberty to say so.
He may assail politicians, he may attack governments, he may warn the executive
of the day against taking a particular course, or he may remonstrate with the
executive of the day for not taking a particular course; he may seek to show
that rebellions, insurrections, outrages, assassinations, and such-like, are the
natural, the deplorable, the inevitable outcome of the policy which he is com
batting. All that is allowed, because all that is innocuous;”
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Hon. Mr. Reid: What, year is that?
Mr. Grantham : I am sorry, sir. It does not state that here. This is Lord
Justice Coleridge in the case of Rex v. Aldred, and there is a quotation here that
does not mean anything to me.
The Chairman: It is 22 Cox Criminal Cases at page 4. It does not give the
date.
Hon. Mr. Davies: That is a British judge, I take it?
Mr. Grantham : I believe so, yes. It goes on to say, “All that is allowed,
because all that is innocuous; but, on the other hand, if he makes use of language
calculated to advocate or to incite others to public disorders, to wit, rebellions,
insurrections, assassinations, outrages, or any physical force or violence of any
kind, then, whatever his motives, whatever his intentions, there would be evidence
on which a jury might, on which I should think a jury ought, and on which a
jury would decide that he was guilty of a seditious publication”.
It then comes down to what he is trying to do. If he is trying to stir up
these outrages, then he may be found guilty of sedition ; otherwise, he would be
quite free to say whatever he likes.
Hon. Mr. Reid: That is a little behind the times now because we have moved
forward. I think there is a great deal to be said about the words of the Lord
Justice Coleridge and his opinion, but in this country now there are not many
people using their own opinion but the opinion of Stalin. I think that opinion
there is a little out of date.
Mr. Grantham : To my mind it simply recites the British attitude towards
the matter, and whether that attitude is out of date is a matter of opinion,
I suppose.
The Prince Edward Island Trade Union Act, 1948, prohibits trade unions
from affiliating with other trade unions outside the province. It is also an
offence for an outside trade union official to enter the province to deliver an
address. My impression, sirs, is that that has been somewhat changed, but it
does not alter'the fact that such an Act was passed in a province of Canada.
Hon. Mr. Doone: Is it not so that in certain places a man has to join a
trade union if he wrants to work in a certain occupation?
Mr. Grantham : I cannot be a good witness about that, sir, because I am
not well enough informed on the internal labour organization.
Hon. Mr. Doone: I was wondering if you would consider that as a restric
tion ; if that would be a violation of human rights and fundamental freedoms?
Mr. Grantham : I could only offer you a tentative personal view and I
cannot speak for the Civil Liberties Union in the matter, but one analogy
strikes me: could one say that the taxpayer has the right to refuse to pay his
taxes if he does not want to pay them?
Some Hon. Senators : Oh no.
Hon. Mr. David : No, there is no similarity there at all. You are away off.
Mr. Grantham: He is obliged to pay his taxes for which he gets some
benefit, so in some union set-ups the policy is to require the payment of fees
even if the membership is not active, so that all members can enjoy the benefit
of the organization.
Hon. Mr. Grant: At the time that law was passed in Prince Edward
Island, the farmers were shipping their hogs to Charlottetown to the only
abattoir available. The hogs were just the right weight for shipping and the
best prices were being paid, but just then the strike came on, which was directed
from Toronto. I was going to ask you this: would the farmers not have any
rights? They were never notified that there was going to be any strike. Then,
of course, the government passed an Act putting men in the plant and thus
the farmers did not lose their hogs. The law was repealed the following year.
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Hon. Mr. Gladstone: The farmers could not hold back the growth of their
hogs.
Mr. Grantham: I am aware of the difficult situation in that case.
Hon. Mr. Grant: A union should know better. They held the farmers up
and there was nothing the farmers could do about it.
Mr. Grantham: It may be said that the union should know better, and
possibly it should have in that case. The point that the Civil Liberties Union
cites here is that it is not right for a province to prohibit Canadians from some
other province coming into their province on legitimate business. This does
not seem to our union to be a proper sort of legislation to have in Canada. It
would seem that such difficulties could be handled in some other way.
Hon. Mr. Grant: On the occasion of the strike in Prince Edward Island
the men were offered 50 cents more if they would go back to work, but they
said they could not do anything until they heard from Toronto. They con
tacted Toronto, and word came back, “Don’t accept the offer. Keep on
striking”. So the government then just kicked them out and put in a bunch
of men and the work was carried on.
Mr. Grantham: With full respect to the honourable senator all I can ask
you to do here is to think of the principle involved which, as I say, concerns
the rights of Canadians in general. The question is, can any one province
prohibit the entrance into its territory of citizens from another province when
they are on legitimate business? The Civil Liberties Union does not believe
this should be so. Otherwise we can hardly regard ourselves as a nation of
unity and with one citizenship, even temporarily. There must surely be other
means of handling this situation.
The Chairman: We must hurry with this witness, gentlemen, as several
other delegations are represfented here today.
Hon. Mr. Doone: Sometimes, Mr. Chairman, after hearing various witnesses
who have appeared here, I wonder whether by hurrying w'e are doing justice
to ourselves or to your cause.
Hon. Mr. David: Hear, hear.
Hon. Mr. Doone: By hurrying along and not raising any objection to
what is said, we might be giving the public the idea that we agree with all
that is said, and I think it would be very unfortunate to have such an idea
spread across the country. Some of us could not agree to the slightest extent
with many propositions that have been expressed here.
The Chairman: Of course, senator, the Chairman is in a difficult position,
because we are short of time and there are a number of delegations to be heard.
Hon. Mr. Doone: I realize that. I just wanted to make that observation
because prior witnesses have said certain things here upon which I have made
no comment at all, and I wish to place myself upon record as certainly not
agreeing with everything that has been said before this committee.
The Chairman: You can see the kind of jam that I get myself into
when there are three other delegations to be heard this morning, and each has
a right to be heard.
Hon. Mr. Kinley: Mr. Chairman, I hope there is no suggestion that
because we do not interrupt a witness we agree with all that he is saying.
The Chairman: Oh, no.
Hon. Mr. Kinley: I reserve the right to disagree with everything that is
said, if necessary.
The Chairman: What we agree with will be stated in our own report.
Hon. Mr. David: Yes, but at times it has seemed that this committee was
becoming a tribune for communistic propaganda.
The Chairman: I would hardly go that far.
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Hon. Mr. David : That is not a reflection on the Chairman, at all.
The Chairman : No. I know you did not mean that in that way.
Hon. Mr. David : No, but the communists do infiltrate in many places,
and they certainly have in this committee.
Hon. Mr. Doone: I am sorry that we have to embarrass this witness in
order to make this point.
The Chairman : Oh, this witness can take care of himself. I am not the
least bit sympathetic for him on that account.
Mr. Grantham : Thank you.
Point 9. As recently as March, 1950, a Chinese delegation protested to the
Minister of Citizenship that Chinese residents have not the same rights pos
sessed by other immigrants who have become residents, in bringing their families
to Canada.
Hon. Mr. Davies : Do you mean citizens or residents?
Mr. Grantham : Residents, before they have acquired citizenship.
Hon. Mr. Davies : A little earlier you referred to the Japanese, and I
wondered if they were naturalized Japanese.
Mr. Grantham : They were probably in about three categories. Probably
the large majority were full citizens of the country, others were residents, and
possibly a few were still Japanese nationals. The breakdown is roughly like
that.
Point 10. In no province except British Columbia have Canadian Indians
been given a vote; and even in British Columbia they are still denied many rights
and government services and assistances that belong as matters of course to
other citizens of Canada.
Hon. Mr. Doone: Do you think they are qualified?
Mr. Grantham : Personally, I should think they are.
Hon. Mr. Wood: You state that in no province but British Columbia have
the Indians been given a vote. I think they vote in Saskatchewan.
Hon. Mr. Grant: And they vote in Prince Edward Island.
Mr. Grantham : I think my statement will stand with regard to any Indian
in British Columbia, whether he is a ward or not.
Hon. Mr. Davies : You know, of course, that the Indians did vote at one
time, but the government decided they were not entitled to vote and took the
franchise away from them. The Indians voted in the election of 1896.
Hon. Mr. Wood : I think the reason the government took the franchise away
was that the Indians were dependent upon the government.
Mr. Grantham : There is an issue involved, and I think the members of
this Civil Liberties Union hope that the status of the Indians as wards will be
altered as soon as possible, and that Indians will become full citizens.
Hon. Mr. Doone : Do I understand that you advocate they should be given
the right to vote while they are still wards?
Mr. Grantham : I say they do vote in British Columbia, and our suggestion
here is that they should vote anywhere.
Hon. Mr. Kinley: You said there was an issue. What is the issue?
Mr. Grantham : The status of the Indians. The question is, should they
continue to be wards, if they wish, or should they all be developed towards
citizenship?
Hon. Mr. Kinley: Is that an issue? We admit they should be developed
towards citizenship, but should they get the right to vote before they become
citizens?
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Mr. Grantham : That is another question, sir. It has been answered in
British Columbia in the affirmative.
Hon. Mr. Kinley: Someone must have had an interest in the Indians or in
something else.
Mr. Grantham : You will no doubt hear more about that during the dis
cussion of Indian legislation in parliament.
Now I come to part II of the brief.
We believe that a federal Bill of Rights, to serve its purpose fully and per
manently, must be enacted as an amendment to the British North America Act.
(a) Though no Bill of Rights will be effective or permanent without the
continued support of the people of Canada, a bill enacted in this way
will have greater stability than one enacted in any other way.
(b) Only by enacting the bill in this way would it be possible to prevent
elected representatives who might be injudiciously swayed by public
clamour and the passions or prejudices of the moment from precipitately
voting it out of existence.
(c) Only a federal Bill of Rights can equalize civil liberties across Canada
and turn the pious professions of the people and the government of
Canada into actual laws which will bind both parliament and the pro
vincial legislatures in the making of laws, and every public official in
the carrying out of the laws.
id) Though other rights no more highly prized are guaranteed in our con
stitution, and though many Canadians erroneously believe freedom of
speech, of association, of the press, and of religion to be so guaranteed,
these and other related human rights are not specifically asserted in the
constitution.
,
(el In 1948, the government of Canada gave officially its approval and
support to the Universal Declaration of Human Rights which was
passed and proclaimed by the General Assembly of the United Nations.
In so doing, the Government of Canada pledged itself, amongst other
things, “by. progressive measures, national and international, to secure
(for the human rights proclaimed therein) universal and effective recog
nition and observance”. The government is, in consequence—and quite
apart from when it shall achieve its full objectives—under a moral
obligation to establish at once existing, and immediately achievable
human rights on the most effective national foundation—namely, as an
amendment to the constitution.
III. We believe that the effective protection of human rights is a deterrent to
fascism, an influence for internal and external peace, and an end which is
worth striving for in itself.
Therefore, the Vancouver Branch of the Canadian Civil Liberties Union
recommends and strongly urges:
1. That all the items dealt with in the eighteen draft articles and the
three supplementary paragraphs (numbered 149, 150 and 151) cited as
terms of reference in the Senate Motion of March 20th, 1950, appointing
this Special Senate Committee on Human Rights and Fundamental Free
doms' be specifically incorporated, in the same or other words, in a Bill
of Rights.
2. That in such Bill of Rights the following item be added to the
above-mentioned draft Articles:
No discrimination shall be made against anyone in laws or regula
tions on grounds of race, sex, language or beliefs, or on any ground
mentioned in the paragraph numbered 149 in the Motion appointing
this Special Senate Committee.
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3. That such Bill of Rights be enacted by incorporating it in the
British North America Act in the form of an amendment or amendments.
3(a) Or, that it be enacted in some other manner which will make its
contents equally, or more, inaccessible to changes made to fit special circum
stances, temporary acquisitions of power, or the vagaries of public clamour,
passion, or fanaticism.
We respectfully request that your Committee give these recommendations
your approval and that they take such steps as are necessary to secure their
enactment as law.
Yours sincerely, D. McNAIR, Secretary.
Mr. Chairman, if I am permitted and the committee wishes’ I should like
to continue with remarks by which I would endeavour to interpret something
more of the general thinking of this group.
The Chairman : We have been very nearly an hour with this witness,
gentlemen, and I doubt if we have the time.
Hon. Mr. David : That does not matter.
Hon. Mr. Kinley: Let us hear it.
Hon. Mr. David : Before you proceed, could you give us the names of your
officers and their professions or occupations.
Mr. Grantham : The chairman is Mr. Kenneth Drury, whom I know well
and who is a prominent newspaperman, formerly of Victoria now of Vancouver.
The vice-chairman is Dr. W. L. MacDonald, who was and probably still is
Professor of English at the University of British Columbia; the counsel is
Garfield A. King, a lawyer; the treasurer is Robert Christie, whose vocation I
do not know ; the secretary is Mr. D. C. MacNair, whom I know personally,
but cannot recall his vocation. The corresponding secretary is Miss June Higdon
of North Vancouver. The advisory board consists of Dr. A. Earle Birney of the
Department of English, University of British Columbia; Dr. A. F. B. Clark of
the University of British Columbia; Dr. J. Roy Daniells of the English Depart
ment of the University of British Columbia ; Mr. David A. Freeman, a lawyer ;
Mr. John E. Gibberd- a high school teacher; Lawren Harris, an artist; Wilfred
Jack, who is unknown to me; Dr. F. Katz, also unknown to me; Gilbert Kennedy
is unknown to me; Hunter C. Lewis. Department of English ; Dr. Leonard Marsh,
University of British Columbia, professor of social work ; John E. Mecredy,
known to me, but his vocation is not known; Reverend J. Melvin, known to
me; N. Mussallem, a lawyer; Mr. C. J. Oates, who is, or was, President of the
Canadian Teachers Federation, and is a high school teacher or principal’ I am
not sure which, in Vancouver; Mr. Elmore Philpott of the press; John Prior
whom I believe to be a teacher, and who was known to me at one time ; Professor
S. E. Read; Dr. W. Robbins; Dr. Barnett Savery ; Jack Scott, a columnist on
the Vancouver Sun ; Miss Elizabeth Thomas; Reverend Dr. D. H. Telfer; Watson
Thomson; and Dr. R. E. Watters.
Hon. Mr. David : Are they all Canadian citizens?
Mr. Grantham : I must not say yes, without knowing the facts. To my
knowledge they are.
Hon. Mr. David: What is the occupation of Mr. Philpott?
Mr. Grantham : Mr. Philpott writes a column for the press. Now, Mr.
Chairman, the question is as to whether I may or may not proceed.
The Chairman : I am in the hands of the committee ; I am not a dictator.
Hon. Mr. Kinley: There is no use in hearing a man half way through ; if
we permitted him to start, let him finish.
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The Chairman : If that is the will of the committee. I have three others
to hear from.
Hon. Mr. Grant : Do I understand that if we had a bill of rights there
would be no need for any labour unions?
Mr. Grantham : I would not express an opinion offhand on that point.
The Chairman : Go ahead with your brief.
Hon. Mr. David : May I first ask this question: Aside from the fact of,
as you mentioned, the Padlock Law of Quebec, and the fact that the Japanese
at least were put into camps during the war, and the sedition case you cited,
could you tell me other rights a Canadian in Canada is not enjoying, which you
woud like him to enjoy?
Mr. Grantham: I suggest, sir, that I can answer in part at least in the
remarks that I am about to make.
Hon. Mr. David : Is there any one right which a Canadian in Canada today
is not enjoying?
Mr. Grantham : In theory, sir, we Canadians, like the British people, have
our liberty; in fact, however, Canadian civil liberties are sometimes infringed
upon. You have had many other cases cited to you by other delegations, and
there are some cited in this brief.
Hon. Mr. Baird: But for instance across the border there are many infringe
ments on civil liberties and civil rights every day and in every way.
Mr. Grantham: I have a comment here on that, if I may make it.
Hon. Mr. David: Go ahead.
Mr. Grantham : This is not specifically authorized by the Civil Liberties
Union of Vancouver, but it is, to my knowledge, the general thinking of the
group, as of myself.
The Canadian Civil Liberties Union, Vancouver Branch, have previously
associated themselves with the Canadian Committee for a Bill of Rights and
the Association for Civil Liberties, .Toronto, in representations made to parlia
ment. Last fall they noted with approval the motion by Senator Roebuck to
incorporate a bill of Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms in the Canadian
constitution by amendment to the British North America Act.
The Canadian Civil Liberties Union advocates a bill of rights for Canada
that will not be subject to alteration, except by consent of the electorate or of
the federal and provincial governments jointly. It sees the need for a bill that
will not be part of the statute law, which parliament can change, but will be
part of the fundamental law of Canada. It therefore .recommends the procedure
of amending the British North America Act so that civil liberties will be
explicitly stated constitutional rights.
Opponents of a Canadian bill of rights point to the example of Britain and
suggest that Canada needs no such enactment, and advocates of a bill of rights,
point to the example of the United States. The Canadian Civil Liberty
Union, Vancouver Branch, has become convinced that conditions in Canada
differ sufficiently from those in Britain to make a bill of rights desirable and
necessary.
Hon. Mr. Doone: What is the difference, please?
Mr. Grantham: The British constitution is unwritten. It has evolved in law
and custom. Among the great documents are Magna Carta, the Petition of
Right of 1628, the Habeas Corpus Act of 1679 and the Declaration of Right in
1689. These great declarations have no binding force.
After 1689 the supremacy of parliament over the Crown was beyond
dispute. You might say since then we have been faced with parliament rather
than the Crown, to deal with. But as Professor A. R. M. Lower of Queens
61294—2
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University has pointed out, the Declaration of Right has been caught up in
the doctrine of parliamentary supremacy. Today the British people may be said
to have liberty rather than rights. Liberty within the law and subject to the
will of parliament.
Hon. Mr. David: What difference do you make between liberty and rights?
Is not liberty the right to use rights?
Mr. Grantham : Liberty need not be specified; it exists; rights are declared,
I should think.
Hon. Mr. David: I would not say that.
Hon. Mr. Kinley: Liberty might be a matter of race; others might be a
matter of right.
Mr. Grantham: In my opinion the distinction is of some importance,
gentlemen. The British have their liberty within the law and subject to the
will of parliament. For a homogeneous people, with deep-rooted traditions, this
framework has proved highly satisfactory. That it is not always entirely ade
quate, however is indicated by legislation recognizing the importance of freedom
of news in Great Britain.
But Canada is not a homogeneous nation. It is a federal state, with many
governments of differing outlooks, making laws affecting the individual. Its
federal form is prescribed in a written part of its constitution, the B.N.A. Act,
where certain rights are guaranteed to minorities and individuals, as well as to
governments.
Hon. Mr. Doone: That is in Canada?
Mr. Grantham : Under the B.N.A. Act, yes, sir.
Hon. Mr. Doone: Minorities have certain rights?
Mr. Grantham: Guaranteed.
Hon. Mr. Doone: They have not got that in Britain.
Mr. Grantham: That is what I am saying; that is the difference.
In recent years Canada has become a full fledged nation, no longer under
the wing of Britain. Perhaps many Canadians have not yet realized that
since the Statute of Westminster in 1931 no Canadian law need be held void
on the ground of being repugnant to the law of England. Before that any
law in our country might be held void, as being repugnant to English law; now
we are on our own.
Since then civil liberties have had no safeguard against governmental
infringement except the wisdom of law makers and of the courts in their
subordinate role. Experience has shown that these safeguards are inadequate.
In a notable decision against the Alberta press, of 1937, the Chief Justice
of the Supreme Court said in effect that the B.N.A. Act contemplated a
parliamentary democracy working under the influence of public discussion,
that, in other words, the existence of civil liberties is implied and infringe
ments of them are unconstitutional. But infringements have been so frequent
in recent years that together with many other citizens the Canadian Civil
Liberties Union feel the need for an explicit statement of constitutional civil
liberties. This need is all the greater now that Canada has a Citizenship
Act, in which new citizens are told they have civil liberty but are not told
what their rights really are. Moreover, it is an embarrassing fact to Cana
dians that their representatives at the United Nations have to explain that
their government endorses the principles of human rights without being able to
assure them fully to the people of this country.
As the Canadian Daily Newspaper Association said in a brief to the
Parliamentary Committee on Human Rights in 1948, we have a written con
stitution but no safeguards for freedom of speech and of the press; “We have
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been coasting insecurely on British precedents and sometimes violating them.”
Some of the evidence of these infringements has been cited in the Canadian
Civil Liberties Union brief. Governments themselves have been offenders,
including the federal government and the governments of British Columbia,
which some years a.go adopted a Special Powers Act, Alberta, Prince Edward
Island, and Quebec. A bill of rights has not prevented infringements of civil
liberties in the United States, but it has proved of great legal and educational
value, it has helped to unite a heterogeneous people, and it is promoting improve
ment of conditions that are open to criticism. During the war Americans were
not subjected to special measures so sweeping and arbitrary as those pro
claimed in Canada. Infringements of liberty in this country have violated such
American constitutional guarantees as religious liberty, freedom of the press,
protection against unreasonable searches and seizures, speedy and public trial,
and protection against cruel and unusual punishments.
With constitutional revision under study and soon to be discussed by the
federal and provincial governments, the Canadian Civil Liberties Union believes
the time is ripe for Parliament to proclaim the civil liberties that are the
right of all Canadian citizens, of all persons living in this country, and to
propose to the provinces that the British North America Act be amended to
include a bill of rights.
The Chairman : Thank you. Now, gentlemen, you have asked enough
questions, have you not?
Hon. Mr. Doone: I am very much disturbed about the application of these
principles in time of war. I should think that in such emergencies a govern
ment should have greater latitude as to what it should do by way of seizures and
attempted searches.
Hon. Mr. Baird: Would not the War Measures Act take care of that?
Hon. Mr. Kinley: I hate to see an organization getting into a place where
it will support anything that can be regarded as against the efficient and
very salutary action which was taken in a certain emergency. Certain people
were arrested, and the limitation of their activities protected the state against
their collaboration. Really, no one was hurt. I think it is a wrong stand on
the part of any organization to say that the government did wrong. It did
absolutely right on that occasion, and ought to be commended for it.
Mr. Grantham: Would not the argument of ease and efficiency be a
dangerous one to pursue, because you might have all kinds of arbitrary
measures being taken and approved of because they are easy and efficient.
Hon. Mr. Kinley: The offence of selling out your country in wartime is a
very grave one.
Hon. Mr. Doone: The wisdom of the government’s action is evidenced by
the fact that people who opposed it at the time now say that the government
did not go far enough.
Hon. Mr. Reid: It is like the Japanese question. You can look back on it
now from the standpoint of ease and safety, but anyone who lived in British
Columbia during the recent war realizes that Japan had men there under its con
trol; these fishermen had 2,000 boats; and no one could tell when the Japanese
Navy or Army might land on the Pacific coast. You have to turn your mind
back to that time. In the interests of the nation I believe the Dominion Govern
ment did right to sweep those 2,000 boats in. I met Japs who openly said that
they were there on behalf of Japan. They said so boldly. I am not going to
quote Russia as an example, but it is a fact that when the war started Russia
took half a million Germans who, with their ancestors, had been in Russia for
a century and a half, and moved them away for safety purposes. I am not say
ing we should copy that proceeding; but it is necessary in time of war-to do things
61294—24
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in the interests of the nation which would not be done in peacetime; 'and it looks
as though the government’s action was right. As I say, I am a British Columbian,
and I believe it was right for the safety of the nation to take those 2,000 boats
off the seas.
Mr. Grantham : I would say, as a former British Columbian, that they did
wrong in the handling of the people concerned, and many other British Colum
bians think the same, today, on that matter.
Hon. Mr. Reid: I am sorry I have not the time to argue the Japanese ques
tion with you, because probably I could give you a few pointers of which you
have not heard.
Mr. Grantham : I recall the Prime Minister saying that no case of disloyalty
had been proved against a single Japanese citizen in British Columbia.
Hon. Mr. Reid: Yes, but remember that Japan called every Japanese in
British Columbia one of their nationals, and said “We own you and control you”,
yet not one Japanese got up and denounced that and asserted “I am a Canadian
citizen”. Surely there should have been some right-thinking men to say that
they were Canadian citizens, but no Japanese said it, because he was a Jap and
Japan had his name.
Mr. Grantham : We could argue this Japanese question—
Hon. Mr. Reid: I would like to have time to argue it. I am a believer in
freedom, but—
Hon. Mr. Gladstone: But the safety of the nation has to stand first.
Hon. Mr. Reid: The safety of the nation comes first.
The Chairman : And the spy question, too, is a matter for careful analysis
rather than quick debate. There are certain features of the spy case that I
strongly object to. With the general comments you have made I entirely agree,
senator. At the same time I do not think that we did it just right.
Hon. Mr. David: Would you mind if I asked just one question.
The Chairman: Go ahead. Let us have one question.
Hon. Mr. David : Is it your opinion that a Communist in Canada can take
an oath of allegiance to Canada?
Mr. Grantham : Mr. Chairman, may I suggest that the question has no
special relevance to my appearance today. It is a very difficult question, and it
could easily embarrass a person. Wre would need a great deal of discussion; we
would have to define “Communist” and so on. I doubt if I should give an answer
to it unless it would serve some useful purpose.
Hon. Mr. David: Well, it would. An avowed Communist, receiving his
orders from Moscow, can that man take the oath of allegiance in Canada as a
Canadian citizen?
Mr. Grantham : You mean, and mean it?
Hon. Mr. David: It is the oath of allegiance.
Mr. Grantham : To your question so worded I would say, obviously he could
not take it, sincerely.
Hon. Mr. David : Many have done it.
The Chairman : When you say “can’t”, I think you mean, cannot properly
or cannot logically or something of that kind.
Hon. Mr. David: Conscientiously.
Hon. Mr. Petten: It has no value whatever.
The Chairman: “Properly”, I suspect you would phrase it. He can, of
course ; he has the physical ability; but if his allegiance is owed to Russia he
cannot, within the meaning of the word, take an oath of allegiance to Canada.
I think that is obvious, Mr. Grantham?
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Mr. Grantham : Yes, sir.
The Chairman: Now let us go on, if you will permit me to do so.
Mr. Grantham: Thank you, very much.
The Chairman : Thank you, Mr. Grantham. You stood up to a pretty heavy
barrage.
The Trades and Labour Congress of Canada have honoured us with their
presence in the persons of Mr. L. E. Wismer, who is Public Relations and
Research Director; and Mr. Claude Jodoin, Vice-President.
Mr. Wismer: Mr. Chairman and senators, the Trades and Labour Congress
of Canada appreciates this opportunity of appearing before your committee
and of presenting its views concerning Human Rights and Fundamental Free
doms, what those rights and freedoms are, and how they best can be preserved in
our democratic country.
This Congress, with the unanimous approval of its Annual Convention,
in 1946, established a Standing Committee to Combat Racial Discrimination
which had, as one of its principal objectives, the enactment of a Bill of Rights
for Canada. We are pleased to note the creation and work of your committee
as one of the milestones along the educative and legislative road this standing
committee has been moving.
We have been advised by those who would go very slowly, if at all, in
the direction of positive assertion in law of our human rights and fundamental
Ireedoms that education on these matters should precede any legislative action.
Within the trade union membership in this country this education process
has progressed far enough to no longer justify any further delay in the
enactment of a Bill of Rights.
Under the guidance of our standing committee to combat racial dis
crimination local committees have been established in the main trade union and
industrial centres for the purpose of promoting education on matters of racial
and religious prejudice and discrimination, how these can be reduced and finally
eradicated ; on fair employment practices, how these can be assured to remove
discriminatory practices in employment and promotion ; and on the extent and
methods of preserving our human rights and fundamental freedoms. These
local committees have engaged full time secretaries who foster this educational
program. As their work has progressed, a better feeling as between members
of divers racial and religious groups has become evident. In the same period
the desire and demand for a Canadian Bill of Rights has grown.
Indicative of the position taken by the membership of our affiliated organiza
tions which numbers approximately half a million, the Congress reiterated its
request for the enactment of a Bill of Rights in its memorandum to the
prime minister and the government presented on March 9th of this year:
And I shall quote from a section of the Bill of Rights:
“We strongly urge that the parliament of Canada pass a Canadian Bill
of Rights which will assure to every individual freedom of speech, freedom
of assembly and association, freedom of worship, freedom of the press, freedom
from arbitrary arrest and detention and equal opportunity to all, regardless
of race or national origin, colour or creed. This should include equal citizenship
and voting rights to our North American Indian population without the giving
UP of their collective rights on reservation property.
“We recommend that into such a Bill of Rights should be written the
fondamental freedoms as expressed in the United Nations Declaration of
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Human Rights. We further urge our Government to take the lead in establishing
a covenant of the United Nations to which member nations can subscribe
when they have given full legal force and effect within their own boundaries
to the statements contained in the United Nations Declaration.
“We note the intimation of your government through its Leader in the
Senate that, if a motion were presented at the present session of parliament
to add a Bill of Rights to the British North America Act, it could be referred
to a Committee of the Senate for investigation and public hearings. We
strongly urge that this be done in the hope that a Bill of Rights will soon become
a part of our Canadian constitution.”
This demand for positive assertion and preservation of human rights
and fundamental freedoms, though made in 1950, has a long history. Trade
unions know from bitter experience the need for constitutional protection of the
right of peaceful assembly and the freedom of association. In this connection
it may be well to recall that trade unions were illegal bodies in Canada eighty
years ago. Not until 1872, with the passage of the Trade Union Act, did they
become legal associations.
Although unions were no longer considered conspiracies after 1872, various
provisions of the Criminal Code made union organization difficult and the
rights of citizens, because they were trade unionists, were often abrogated.
Instances could be cited, but it would appear unnecessary to emphasize
these earlier difficulties when others of equal or more serious import can
be mentioned in recent years.
Not only has the right of assembly been accorded to unionists in hestitating
and niggardly fashion throughout the years, but it has been set aside in the
past by unilateral action of the parliament of Canada. In 1919, as a result
of the activities of the “one big union” and the Winnipeg general strike, the
parliament of Canada amended the Criminal Code in section 98. This amended
section set aside the so-called inalienable rights of Canadians to peaceful
assembly and freedom of speech.
This piece of unreasonable, un-Canadian and unwarranted legislation
enacted under conditions of temporary panic remained in force until 1936. In
those seventeen years sound, sensible and prudent citizens urged the repeal of
section 98. Their efforts were seemingly unavailing.
The feelings of this Congress on this matter were summed up in an editorial
in the official Journal of The Trades and Labour Congress of Canada in Dec
ember, 1928, in these words : “Efforts on the part of organized labour to have
these provisions, which are incorporated in section 98 of the Criminal Code,
repealed and the sections that existed prior to their enactment in 1919 re-enacted,
have so far been unsuccessful . . . Labour has emphasized on every occasion
that it has no desire to seek privilege to commit any unlawful act and the repeal
of this section does not create such a condition, as the fact remains that, up to
1919, property and persons of all the citizens of Canada were amply protected
through the provisions of other sections of the Criminal Code.”
It should be noted in passing that this Congress is not a little pleased to
find the incentive and initiative for action concerning the assertion of our funda
mental freedoms and human rights within the framework of our constitution
arising in the Senate as evidenced by your Committee’s consideration at this
time. This pleasure on our part is the more accented by the fact that we were
forced to say, in 1928, as a part of the editorial quoted above, these words: “It
is true that the House of Commons, composed of elected members, has passed
legislation in harmony with these requests on different occasions, but each time
the non-elected Senate has thought fit to ignore this expression of public opinion
and has rejected the measures.”
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These provisions of section 98 were still in force at the beginning of the
year 1936. In its memorandum to the government of Canada on January 15 of
that year, the Congress said: “We regard section 98 of the Criminal Code a
threat to the civil liberty which Canadian citizens have inherited as their birth
right, and until the Criminal Code is amended to remove those features of this
section which curtail freedom of speech and assembly, the liberty of the people
of Canada will be subject to the disposition of those enforcing the law.”
The legislation which amended these offending provisions of section 98 came
into force in September, 1936, but the wrong that was done in thus setting aside
the civil rights of the people by a unilateral action of the parliament of Canada
was not righted by simply amending the legislation. These rights to free speech
and freedom of assembly still remained unprotected against another similar
action by parliament.
Part IV of the British North America Act distributes the legislative powers
as between the parliament of Canada and the provincial legislatures. Section
92 (13) places “property and Civil Rights in the Province” in the hands of the
provinces. Section 91 (27) places “The Criminal Law” in the jurisdiction of
the parliament of Canada.
The experience in connection with section 98 of the Criminal Code suggests
that civil rights can be set aside by the unilateral action of the federal parlia
ment. This Congress believes that that possibility should be removed. It is our
firm opinion and desire that our constitution should be amended so that our
human rights and fundamental freedoms may be written into it, and, at the
same time, that our constitution in regard to these matters be capable of amend
ment only by unanimous agreement of the parliament of Canada and all of the
provincial legislatures.
In making this submission to your committee for the entrenching of clauses
in our Constitution asserting the human rights and fundamental freedoms of all
Canadians, organized labour in this Congress makes no special plea. We ask no
privileges. We ask only that all be treated equally.
We recognize and advocate the use of police forces for the protection of
persons and property. However, many instances are on record of the use of
such forces, and, at times, of the military, in labour disputes. This use of police
forces and military power we greatly dislike and oppose, and we believe any
statement of civil rights and fundamental freedoms should be precise enough
to preclude such action by the governing administration.
Our opinion on this matter was aptly stated in our memorandum, to the
government of Canada in 1936, referred to above, which states: “A tendency
which runs counter to our Canadian ideals of liberty is the too frequent use of
the police and military power in labour disputes. In order that the workers
may exercise their lawful rights to improve and protect their standard of living,
we advocate that definite limits be put upon the use of armed forces in disputes
between employer and employee.”
This Congress stands unalterably opposed to dictatorship. Again we would
draw the attention of your committee to the views on this matter as expressed
in our memorandum to the government of Canada in 1936, referred, to above, in
these words: “We wish to affirm our steadfast faith in democracy as a system
of government. In so doing we desire also to deplore the tendency towards
dictatorships in some other countries and we ask the government to take neces
sary steps to prevent their growth if at any time any faction seeks to implant
such political principles in Canada. At the same we have a fellow-feeling for
oppressed classes in countries under dictatorships, and whenever diplomatic
osage permits we suggest that the government make representations on behalf
of trade unionists and religious and racial groups where they are subject to
restrictions on liberty which are opposed to the generally accepted principles of
mankind.”
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This Congress stood steadfast in opposition to Fascism and the Nazi
dictatorship. That threat having passed, we find ourselves facing threats of
another oppressive dictatorship. This Congress, as it stated in its memorandum
to the Government of Canada, presented on March 9 of this year and referred
to above, “is diametrically opposed to the policies of Communism.”
We believe that the strength and constructive development of our Canadian
democracy depends upon the unity of all our people. We recognize that there
are individuals and groups who desire to maintain and foster their heritage of
national characteristics and customs. These people and groups in our opinion
need not be a weakening factor in our democracy. But we are also aware that
certain persons and groups seek to accentuate these differences between native
and foreign-born people and foment antagonisms between racial and religious
groups.
This Congress believes that our Constitution should provide positive pro
tection to all minority groups and definite legal restraints against discriminatory
practices which may be employed to the detriment of any members of such
minority groups.
While it may not be possible to remove all discrimination against members
of minority groups, many of these practices can be suppressed or greatly lessened
by laws. Laws can foster the conviction that discrimination is wrong and fix
standards that arc recognized by the majority of the people. People obey the
law to avoid its penalties although they may not respect it. Social customs
grow up in harmony with the law. Not the least important factor arising
from the existence of laws banning discrimination is the provision of indemnities
for the person wronged.
It is the opinion of this Congress that a Bill of Rights should include
provisions to protect all members of all minority groups against discrimination.
This Congress feels that the human rights and fundamental freedoms which
should be preserved to all Canadians arc set out in the Articles of the Universal
Declaration of Human Rights as adopted and proclaimed by the General
Assembly of the United Nations on December 10, 1948. In suggesting how
these rights should be safeguarded in our constitution, we would refer to the
terms of reference of your committee. We assume that the articles and sections
set forth there would, if enacted, become sections 148 to 151 of the British
North America Act.
And then, in order to make our brief complete, we set out the articles
which appear in the terms of reference.
Hon. Mr. Petten: I take it you have made no alterations.
Mr. Wismer: No, sir; this is a straight quotation from the terms of
reference.
“148

Article 1
Everyone has the right to life, liberty and the security of person.

Article 2
No one shall be held in slavery or servitude; slavery and the slave trade shall
be prohibited in all their forms.
Article S
No one shall be subjected to torture or to cruel, inhuman or degrading
treatment or punishment.
Article 4
Everyone has the right to recognition throughout Canada as a person
before the law.
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Article 5
All are equal before the law and are entitled without any discrimination to
equal protection of the law.
Article 6
Everyone has the right to an effective remedy by the competent national
tribunals for acts violating the fundamental rights granted him by the Constitu
tion or by law.
Article 7
(1) No person shall be subjected to arbitrary arrest, detention or exile.
(2) Any person who is arrested or detained shall be promptly informed of
the reasons for the arrest or detention and be entitled to a fair hearing within
a reasonable time or to release.
(3) No one shall be denied the right to reasonable bail without just cause.
Article 8
Every person who is deprived of his liberty by arrest or detention shall have
an effective remedy in the nature of habeas corpus by which the lawfulness of
his detention shall be decided speedily by a court and his release ordered
if the detention is not lawful.
Article 9
Everyone is entitled in full equality to a fair and public hearing by an
independent and impartial tribunal, in the determination of his rights and
obligations and of any criminal charge against him.
Article 10
(1) Everyone charged with a penal offence has the right to be presumed
innocent until proved guilty according to law in a public trial at which he has
had all the guarantees necessary for his defence.
(2) No one shall be held guilty of any penal offence on account of any
act or omission which did not constitute a penal offence under national or inter
national law, at the time when it was committed. Nor shall a heavier penalty
be imposed than the one that was applicable at the time the penal offence was
committed.
Article 11
No one shall be subjected to arbitrary interference with his privacy, family,
home or correspondence, nor to attacks upon his honour and reputation.
Everyone has the right to the protection of the law against such interference
or attacks.
Article 12
Everyone legally resident in Canada has the right to freedom of movement
and residence within the country, and the right to leave and return to Canada.
Article 18
(1) Men and women of adult age, without any limitation due to race, nation
ality or religion, have the right to marry and to found a family. They are
entitled to equal rights as to marriage and during marriage.
(2) Marriages shall be entered into only with the free and full consent of
riio intending spouses.
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(3) The family is the natural and fundamental group unit of society and
is entitled to protection by society and state.
Article H

(1) Everyone has the right to own property alone as well as in association
with others.
(2) No one shall be arbitrarily deprived of his property.
Article 15

Everyone has the right to freedom of thought, conscience and religion, this
right includes freedom to change his religion or belief, and freedom, either alone
or in community with others, and in public or private, to manifest his religion
or belief in teaching, practice, worship and observance.
Article 16
Everyone has the right to freedom of opinion and expression; this right
includes freedom to hold opinions without interference and to seek, receive and
impart information and ideas through any media and regardless of frontiers.
Article 17

(1) Everyone has the right to freedom of peaceful assembly and associa
tion.
(2) No one may be compelled to belong to an association.
Article 18

(1) Everyone has the right to take part in the government of the country,
directly or through freely chosen representatives.
(2) Everyone has the right of equal access to public service in the country.
(3) The will of the people shall be the basis of the authority of government ;
this will shall be expressed in periodic and genuine elections which shall be by
universal and equal suffrage and shall be held by secret vote.
“149. Every person is entitled to all the rights and freedoms above set
forth, without distinction of any kind such as race, color, sex, language, religion,
political or other opinion, national or social origin, property, birth or other
status.
“150. Any person whose rights or freedoms as herein set forth have been
violated may apply for relief on notice of motion to the Supreme or Superior
Court of the province in which the violation occurred.
“151. The above articles shall not be deemed to abridge or exclude any
rights or freedoms to which any person is otherwise entitled.”
While we strongly desire the fullest expression and preservation of civil
liberty in Canada, we are mindful of the existence of those who would use such
freedom to destroy our civil rights and foment discord between minorities. Thus,
in considering what our civil rights should be and how they can best be pro
tected, we would draw your Committee’s attention to Article 30 of the United
Nations Declaration, which reads: “Nothing in this Declaration may be inter
preted as implying for any State, group or person any right to engage in any
activity or to perform any act aimed at the destruction of any of the rights and
freedoms set forth herein”.
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We would recommend that the eighteen articles of proposed section 148 be
prefaced with suitable wording which would carry the prescription of Article
30 of the Declaration into our Constitution as an immediate and general pro
tection of the rights and freedoms which follow in the articles and succeeding
sections.
We would also recommend that the proposed section 148, in addition to
the above, state at the beginning and before the enunciation of the eighteen
articles that these rights and freedoms are to be enjoyed by our native Indian
population. We make this recommendation because other legislation in existence
leaves our Indian population in the hands of the federal government, and their
rights and freedoms along with all other Canadians should be placed among
the entrenched clauses in the constitution.
We would suggest that article 14 of proposed section 148 does not provide
the full protection necessary in an industrial country. Many of our people are
unable to own property. They are forced through economic circumstances to
lease for shelter the property of others. We would recommend that sub-section
(1) of this article be amended to read: “Everyone has the right to own or lease
property alone as well as in association with others”. And we would further
recommend that a further sub-section be added to this article reading: “(3)
Everyone has the right to shelter”.
In article 17, we would suggest the addition of a sub-section 3 reading as
follows: “Nothing in sub-sections 1 and 2 of this section is to be construed as
prohibiting the proper operation of a trade union agreement made between an
employer and his employees, which contains a clause requiring all of the
employees of that employer to be members of the specified union”.
This Congress suggests that a further article should be added to the proposed
section 148 to provide for certain economic and social rights which should be
adequately protected in a modern democratic society. This additional article
should set forth the right to an education and to the free choice of the kind of
education; the right to work and the free choice of employment ; the right to
security in the event of unemployment, sickness, disability, widowhood, old age
or other lack of livelihood in circumstances beyond the individual’s control.
As indicated earlier in this submission, the Trades and Labor Congress of
Canada greatly desires the enactment of a Bill of Rights which will assert in
positive fashion the human rights and fundamental freedoms of all Canadians.
We are also concerned that these rights shall be preserved effectively and perman
ently.
While there is perhaps no prudent person who believes that a simple state
ment of these rights and freedoms and the incorporation of them in the consti
tution of Canada will protect and preserve them for all of our people against all
eventualities, we are convinced that such protection and preservation of our
fundamental freedoms can be provided in two ways. The first and most important
way in which our rights and freedoms can and will be preserved is through the
constant vigilance of those who hold such rights and freedoms sacred. But
along with this, we believe that our human rights and freedoms, once stated, and
enacted into law, can be given constitutional and legal protection by requiring
that they can be amended only by the unanimous consent of the Parliament of
Canada and all of the legislatures of the provinces.
The Chairman: Would that not mean never? They would then be pretty
nearly unamendable, would they not?
Mr. Wismer: More or less, sir. By this means their amendment or setting
aside can never be accomplished by unilateral action of any one legislative body
or administration.
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It is our earnest hope that the success of your Committee in its investiga
tions and recommendations to the Senate and through it to the Parliament and
people of Canada will provide an immediate avenue for the enactment of these
human rights and fundamental freedoms into the law of Canada.
Respectfully submitted,
PERCY R. BENGOUGH,
President.
GORDON C. CUSHING,
Secretary-Treasurer.
CLAUDE JODOIN,
Vice-President and Chairman Standing
Committee to Combat Racial Discrim
ination of The Trades and Labor Con
gress of Canada.
Hon. Mr. Doone: Mr. Chairman, I think that is a very fine brief.
The Chairman : It is a very thoughtful brief.
Hon. Mr. Perten: And very sensible.
Hon. Mr. Doone: I am sure it contains a great deal of fine thought. There
is only one question that occurs to me and that is what you are going to do
about unskilled labour.
Mr. Wismer: In what respect?
Hon. Mr. Doone: In your idea of a closed shop, what are you going to do
with the poor fellow who does not join the union.
Mr. Wismer: I should like to clarify that point.
Hon. Mr. Doone: I am very much in favour of your labour group, but
nevertheless this question has always puzzled me. Representations have been
made previously, and I always wonder what is going to happen to the poor devil
who does not belong to a union.
Mr. Wismer : I think we should for a moment say that you have more than
the closed shop ; I think that might interest the committee.
Hon. Mr. David: Yes.
Mr. Wismer: The closed shop, as we understand it has an agreement now
that one must belong to the union before he is employed. That, of course, exists
in only very highly skilled trades, and perhaps it rose with the printers or the
typesetters. Those people, in order to increase the skill in the trade had to
improve conditions—which years ago were very bad, and the workers were
considered poor risks life insurance—and would not allow any one to work in
the shop until he was a member of the union and subscribed to the standards
of the union. Now they are preferred risks for life insurance.
That is the closed shop. However, in later times we have developed a new
type of agreement, which is known as the union shop in which you may be
employed if you are in the shop. The agreement is to the effect that you must
belong to the union if you are employed subsequently. There is a clause in
the contact which says that after thirty days, or sixty days—in relation to the
company’s employment arrangements as to how long probationary employment
is. If you arc going to work for the company you must belong to the union,
because the agreement between the employer and the workers has raised certain
standards and working conditions and you are part of that, and you must pay
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for it. In addition to that there is what is known as the Rand formula which
allows certain people to contract in part. As you know, part of this is because
of religious complications; there are many people who wish to worship God in a
certain way, but do not wish to vote or belong to an association; yet, they have
the right to work. However, if they obtain higher wages or better working
conditions they must pay for it, and they are prepared to pay for it. The
Rand formula provided for that; it requires the paying of dues whether a
person belongs to a union or not.
Those three conditions exist: The closed shop, the union shop and the Rand
formula. There are many types of preferential hiring, and so on; and in every
case agreements between employers and the association of his employees are
entered into freely. As a trade unionist I say we do not want anybody in the
union who does not want to belong to it; on the other hand we do not want
people in the shop who will break down conditions that the majority in the shop
have worked all their life to build up.
Hon. Mr. Kinley: Mr. Chairman, it is stressed in the brief, that man
has a right to work. Now, I presume that since a union accepts a man, it has
the right to put a man out of the union; therefore, if a union decides to put a man
out, then he can no longer work in that shop, and he has lost his job or his
right to work by reason of the action of the union.
Mr. Wismer: Some unions have found that out.
Hen. Mr. Kinley : The right to hire and fire by a closed shop is then con
trolled by the union.
Mr. Wismer: No, it is not, Mr. Chairman. Look at all the agreements of
this type. You will see that in a closed shop, a union shop, the arrangement is
that the union has the right to supply the men that the employer wishes to hire.
Hon. Mr. Baird: That hp has to hire, not wishes to hire.
Mr. Wismer: No: let us get this straight. He does not have to hire a man
because the union offers him.
Hon. Mr. Baird: Then you would go out on strike.
Mr. Wismer: No, we cannot go out on strike. We have laws providing
that we cannot go on strike until we go through certain procedure of negotia
tion and conciliation. The important point is this: If the union is not able to
provide men, then the employer is free to go into the open market. In other
words, you cannot hold up an employer because you are unable to supply
the men.
Hon. Mr. Kinley: In other words, a man must belong to a union, and the
union controls who shall belong to it, therefore it controls who should be hired.
Mr. Wismer: In all of the highly skilled unions ... I think we should
make it clear that there is a difference between men with high skills and men
who are known as common labourers. I know of no closed shop arrange
ments which involves common labourers.
Mr. Jodoin: Also in the contract under the union shop procedure is a clause
of the right to discharge. Let us suppose that you are an employer, and I am
a representative of the union, and we do not agree that Senator David, for
example, should be one of your employees. We have then to submit the question
to an impartial chairman.
Hon. Mr. Baird : Do you ever abide by the decision?
Mr. Jodoin: Yes, definitely.
Hon. Mr. Kinley: From a practical standpoint the position of the man
who does not belong to the union is so bad that he might just as well belong
to it. That is the way I have found it. The position of the man who does not
belong to a union is not a happy one, and I am inclined to agree that it should
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not be, but when you get to the closed shop, that is going a little far. There is
another point that bothers me. Your brief is very splendid, and all that, but
there is in this country an opinion that labour unions are pure and undefiled.
It seems to me that the matter of picketing is something which concerns the
public.
Mr. Wismer: You deal with picketing in section 87 of the criminal code.
Hon. Mr. Kinley: Yes.
Mr. Wismer: Therefore we have not raised the point in here, since we
think of this as being the constitution of Canada. The reason we dealt with
section 98 of the criminal code, is that we do not like to see the constitution of
Canada capable of being set aside by the action of a parliament which, under
certain conditions which exist just for the moment, could take another law and
set it all aside. For instance, it is possible to say that by reason of the Labour
Relations Act of Canada the employer has his rights and the employee has his,
■and they must negotiate and conciliate their differences, but, at the same time,
it is possible to amend another act, the criminal code, and say that under certain
circumstances no one shall be able to do certain things. That is what we are
concerned about. It is easy to get these anomalies into the law. As to the
fundamental rights and freedoms of all people, in so far as they can be stated,
they should be put into one place where they cannot easily be set aside; then
when something happens, prudent men will sit down and ask “How can we
protect ourselves against this eventuality without some setting aside of our
rights and freedoms?”
The Chairman : You would include in a bill of rights, or an amendment
to the constitution, only the most fundamental of the human rights, would
you not?
Mr. Wismer: Yes; I think you have stated them all, except the economic
ones.
The Chairman : The economic rights of man are not in the resolution at
all; they are political rights, not economic rights. The right to work is not
mentioned in this resolution.
Mr. Wismer: I might draw to your attention that in the motion there was
included as article 2, no one shall be held in slavery or servitude. In other
words, no one shall be made to work; that is really what it says. We would
like it also stated that while he may not be made to work, he has a right to work.
The Chairman : Not necessarily to work for any particular employer or
any place he likes.
Mr. Wismer: No—that he has the right to work and the free choice of
employment. In other words, it is the individual’s responsibility.
Hon. Mr. Kinley: But whose obligation is it? If he has the right to work
somebody has got' to give him work, unless he is independent and good enough
to get it for himself. Now whose obligation is it?
Mr. Wismer: Could we put it this way: that if he has the right to work,
and there is not any work, he has the right, on his own, or in free association
with others, to come and say “Create work, in order to allow us to keep an
economic existence.”
Hon. Mr. Kinley: This matter of picketing ; you do not affirm as a labour
leader that anything more than peaceful picketing should be permitted? You
will admit that picketing should be peaceful.
Mr. Wismer: I think the law should state “peaceful picketing” and that
the rest of it is a matter of administration.
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Hon. Mr. Kinley: You object to the use of force. What is the force that
controls and maintains order in the country? If we do not use the police or
some other force, not in a labour dispute but to make people obey the law, how
else are you going to do it?
Mr. Wismer: I think we agree that we are very much in favour of a
police force to maintain law and order, to enforce the law, but we have had
too many examples in the past of excited authority sending in police to break
up the pickets, to interfere in labour disputes when such interference was not
necessary; no one was breaking the law; the picketing that was going on was
quite proper.
Hon. Mr. Baird: Why do you have pickets?
Mr. Wismer: The pickets are for the purpose of telling men when there
is a strike on in a plant that their brothers are out on strike, and asking them
not to go in and break the strike.
Hon. Mr. Baird: Asking them not to go in, and in many cases keeping
them from doing so by force.
Mr. Wismer: Oh, no, there is no force.
Hon. Mr. Baird: It has been done.
Mr. Wismer: We know it has been done, but we are not asking that that
be written into the picketing law. We certainly are asking for a right which
has been in existence for many years, the right to stand at the gate and say to
other people, “There is a strike on.”
Hon. Mr. Reid: I would like to direct a question to the chairman. The
difficulty is with economic rights, not political rights. If a man has not the
right to work he has nothing. When a man has not the right to work, all
other freedoms fade away, because he will die.
The Chairman: Bread and butter is the first consideration.
Hon. Mr. Reid: I do not see how you can leave it out. The right to work
must be fundamental. Without that, to occupy one’s self with other freedoms
is a waste of time.
The Chairman: Quite right: the right to eat is a basic freedom.
Mr. Wismer: And therefore fundamental, and therefore should be written
in a statement of fundamental rights.
Hon. Mr. Kinleym But I think it is salutary to point out that there are
always faults on both sides, and when picketing is carried on forcibly, so as
to prevent any entry to or egress from a plant by the executives or people who
may be engaged on purposes not connected with a union, that is going a long
way, and it rather shocks people in Canada to see the extent to which these
things are carried on.
Mr. Wismer: Mr. Chairman, we have some interesting people in the labour
movement whose influence we have been trying to reduce of recent years; but
those who are not of that ilk would not think of stopping executives and people
in offices and so on from going in. But if you think of the struggle, as I am
sure you have, as a purely economic struggle between two groups, is not the
effect that of maintaining the safety of the state when we do not let anybody
in to break up or cause trouble which will destroy our ability to bring the
floss to time.
Hon. Mr. Baird: That is not fundamental.
Mr. Wismer: Picketing, of course, is not fundamental; it is purely a
technique. The right to strike is fundamental.
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Hon. Mr. Reid: Look at the question of the right to work and deal with
it in its broad aspect, not in its narrow one, and with no thought of accusing
the Trades and Labour Council: what about the trade union which denies
a man the right to belong to that union? In considering this question the com
mittee should look at it as a whole. I agree with unionism, as far as that goes,
but I think the time has come in Canada when we should take note of the
right of a workman to join a union, because there are those who have been
refused admittance. I know of no cases under the Trades and Labour Council,
but I feel sure that their representatives are aware of cases in other unions.
I feel that this is a serious matter. The right to work is, one might almost
say, the only right. If I have no right to work and cannot get work, I cannot
eat. All other rights fade away. Yet we have in this country unions which
deny a man the right to work. This is a most important consideration when
we are discussing the matter of fundamental rights.
Hon. Mr. David: You said, sir, a moment ago that picketing is done for
the purpose of having your working men or employees who are members of
the union notified that there is a strike on. Very well. But after a strike has
been declared and has been on for a week, ten days, fifteen days, a month or
two months, do you need picketing?
Mr. AVismer: Yes, it is more often needed later.
Hon. Mr. David: For what reason?
Mr. AVismer: For the same reason.
Hon. Mr. David : To notify men that there is a strike on? They all know
it at that time.
Mr. Jodoin: There may be some people from outside coming along who
do not know anything about it.
Hon. Mr. David : AVhen they arc not members of the union and want to go
in, do you stop them?
Mr. Jodoin: AAre stop them in a peaceful manner, as we have at our disposal,
by asking them not to.
The Chairman: It is a question of persuasion not to go in there, as well
as notification?
Hon. Mr. David : It is more fists than anything, I think.
Mr. Jodoin: I do not agree.
Hon. Mr. David : I think you have the right to picket, but when it lasts
more than twenty-four or forty-eight hours I cannot take it that it is just
to notify employees that there is a strike.
Hon. Mr. Kinley : I see some people down here who have been carrying
on for more than a year. It is easy for peaceful picketing to develop into
something else.
The Chairman : AVe have two more delegations, and only three-quarters
of an hour, and we want to hear them.
Hon. Mr. Doone: On page 12 of your brief is a reference to something
about which I think I asked the last "witness. Do you seriously think that
our Indian population are sufficiently instructed at the present time to take
their place in society along with the other citizens of Canada, and that they
should no longer be considered wards of the state?
Mr. AVismer: I do not think there is any reason why Indians on reservation
property should not remain there and still be treated perhaps even a little better
than they are treated under our laws now. I do not believe that there is
sufficient reason to deny these people the right to vote in full citizenship.
Hon. Mr. Doone: I know it is necessary to do that in certain areas.
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Mr. Jodoin: It is the duty of the government to educate the Indians in the
proper manner.
Hon. Mr. Doone : Oh, yes, that is true.
Hon. Mr. Kinley: The difficulty in connection with the Canadian Seamen’s
Union seems to be detrimental to Canada generally. What is the position now
with regard to seamen in Canada and the unions?
Mr. Wismer: There is still the Canadian Seamen’s Union and there is a
Brotherhood of Seamen. Those are the two national organizations, and there
is an international organization operating in the country called the Seafarers
International Union, which is one of the unions affiliated with the American
Federation of Labour.
Hon. Mr. Kinley : And they are all in conflict?
Mr. Wismer: Yes.
Hon. Mr. Kinley: Because of the nature of the employment of merchant
seamen and the fact that they belong to practically any part of the world, I
imagine it would be very difficult to find out which union had the binding
rights. For instance, if I owned a ship, what union would have the binding
rights of my seamen?
Mr. Jodoin: We shall try to define that and let you know accordingly.
We know exactly what you mean.
Mr. Wismer: It is not so difficult where you have ships operating the year
round, but on the Great Lakes and coastal waters it is a different matter.
Hon. Mr. Reid: On page 13 of your brief you say that you would recom
mend that, “Subsection 1 of this article be amended to read, ‘Everyone has
the right to own or lease property alone as well as in association with others’ ”,
What about the leasing of property?
Mr. Wismer: In article 14 it provides that, “Everyone has the right to
own property alone as well as in association with others”. We are suggesting
that that be extended to include “own or lease”.
Hon. Mr. Baird: In other words, you have not got the power to lease here.
Mr. Wismer: You are setting down the fundamental rights in article 14
to own property, and you say that you cannot be arbitrarily moved from the
property. A large percentage of the people for whom we speak will never own
any property, but they should have the right to lease property to provide shelter
for their families.
Hon. Mr. Kinley: Can you conceive of an instance where a man would
not be able to lease property in Canada? Does any such condition exist?
Mr. Wismer: There are people in certain areas in Canada who have great
difficulty because they are discriminated against.
Hon. Mr. Reid: Leasing is tied up in the same way as ownership, and I
was wondering if you meant there that if a person had a home and he wanted
to lease it he could do so.
Mr. Wismer: Having considered this matter a great deal with many people
I agree that the leasing problem is a very difficult one, but in an industrial state
the right to lease property will become of paramount importance to a vast
number of people, even though today we think more of private ownership of
Property. The private leasing of property will become a great problem.
The Chairman : I am sure that when the drafters of the Declaration used
the word “own” they thought they were including leasing, which is an interest
m property.
61294—3
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Hon. Mr. Kinley: When there is a leasing it means that two people have
got to get together. The man who is leasing the property has to get together
and agree with the man to whom he is leasing, and I do n,ot see where the right to
lease is establishing anything.
Hon. Mr. Reid: If it is put into effect it might mean that if I have a place
to rent I may not refuse to lease it to a person whom I consider to be an
undesirable character. He might say, “I have the right to lease”.
Mr. Wisher: Look at it in this way: In the industrial development of our
country we might bring in any number of people from some particular section
of the world, and it is when they arrive in big groups that antagonism grows up
against them. We would like to see something written into our laws which
would prevent a province or community from saying, “You cannot lease property
to these people for shelter”.
Hon. Mr. Kinley: In a certain area.
Mr. Wisher: In other words, that type of thing could not happen when
the fundamental law of Canada provides that a man has the right to own
property and he has the right to lease property.
Hon. Mr. David : I thought perhaps you had in mind large families who are
refused shelter?
Mr. Wisher: Yes, that is a very serious problem.
Hon. Mr. David: You see it advertised in the newspapers, “No children”.
Mr. Jodoin: “No children and no dogs”.
Hon. Mr. Reid: Human nature is a strange thing. I can remember one
member of parliament who, in chiding me about my views regarding the
Japanese, thought it all right to be one of a group of landowners who prohibited,
by an agreement amongst themselves, the leasing of property to those of the
Jewish race.
Hon. Mr. David : The Laf ayette Hotel at Old Orchard Beach used to have
a sign, “No Jews or dogs allowed here.”
The Chairhan: That sort of thing cannot be done any more in Ontario.
Hon. Mr. Reid: Yes, but it is still carried on without advertising.
The Chairman : Well, there is a bill against discrimination before the
legislature now.
We have a large delegation from Toronto, representing the Toronto World
Federalists. The delegates include Mrs. Gordon N. Kennedy, Mrs. Charles
E. Catto, Professor D. H. Hamly, Mrs. D. C. MacGregor and Mr. Harold
Miller.
Mrs. Gordon N. Kennedy: Mr. Chairman and honourable senators, the
Toronto W orld Federalists are deeply appreciative of the democratic
privilege extended to us in this appointment. We are a group concerned
with study and education in an effort to acquaint ourselves and the public
with the problems of world federal government.
The Chicago committee to frame a world Constitution which was formed
by Robert M. Hutchins, President of Chicago University, the day after the
bombing of Hiroshima, considers the two questions, human rights and duties.
We subscribe to this approach, fully realizing the responsibility of man, indi
vidually and collectively, toward welfare throughout the world.
We also subscribe to the brief presented by the Civil Liberties Association
of Toronto.
The Chairman: That was the brief presented by Mr. Himel?
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Mrs. Kennedy : Yes. I should like to ask Mrs. Catto to read our brief,
and to have comments by other members of the delegation. Professor Hamly
will give the academic view. Mrs. MacGregor will present the significance
of human rights in world relations, and Mr. Miller will make a concluding
statement.
The Chairman : Then I will call upon Mrs. Catto to present the brief.
Mrs. Marion Catto: Mr. Chairman, the following is the brief submitted
by the Toronto World Federalists to the Senate Committee on Human Rights.
Dear Senator Roebuck: We as World Federalists, are primarily
concerned with human welfare at the international level, but we consider
that human rights must be recognized at all levels of government.
We believe in the value of life and seek to promote the right to
life by the elimination of war through a system of world federal govern
ment. At the same time we suggest that Canada, subscribing as she
does to the United Nations “Universal Declaration of Human Rights”,
would be in a stronger position in world councils if there were explicit
evidence that human rights were assured for all who live in Canada.
Your Bill of Rights, stated in simple language, will enable all
citizens, including those newly welcomed to our land, to know and have
their basis rights. The United Nations Declaration, in its ultimate
fulfilment, must spring from the soil of the grass roots of human rights
in all countries of the world.
Therefore, as World Federalists in Canada, we urge the incorporation
in the Canadian Constitution of a potent Bill of Rights.
„
Senator Roebuck and honourable members of the Senate Committee,
including Monsieur the Honourable Senator from Quebec—Je suis charmé de
vous voir—I should just like to say here that we do not want you to read our
brief and file it away and forget about it. It is true that we must have
research, but research must be followed by action.
We are living in what is perhaps the most critical period in the whole
history of man, because, for the first time, he holds in his hand the weapon
°f his own destruction. We know that man has behaved ignobly with regard
to human rights on many occasions within the last few years, but we also know
that he has great aspirations and potentialities. You, honourable senators, are
aware of this, or you would not be sitting here, doing what you are doing
aow. I believe you have a key to the problem of man’s future welfare, in
human rights and fundamental freedoms. Use it. Continue in your endeavour
and do not rest until we have a Bill of Rights incorporated into the Canadian
constitution.
But that is not all. It is only part of the task. We, as World Federalists,
Would like to see you go to work again and not rest until you have been
instrumental in helping to devise a constitution for world government set
foursquare upon article 3 of the United Nations Declaration—everyone has
the right to life, liberty and security of person. Only with world federal
government, we believe, will men beat their atom bombs into tractors and.
building on the firm foundation of human rights and fundamental freedoms,
cease to learn war any more.
The Chairman : Thank you. That is beautifully put.
Hon. Mr. David: It is.
The Chairman: Now, I will call upon Professor Hamly.
61294—3 j
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Professor D. H. Hamly: Mr. Chairman, honourable senators, I believe
that Canada should have a Bill of Human Rights which will make it clear both
to Canadians and to others that Canadian law does uphold the fundamental
rights of men. This would help prepare our country to take its place in the
democratic world government which we hope to see in action.
Many Canadians who, like myself, believe that Canada has, in general
given fair treatment to men without a Bill of Rights, feel that a marked
improvement would occur if Canadians declared, to themselves and to the
world, what human rights they unreservedly support.
Human rights vary in their importance to the individual. Now I, as a
university professor, feel that academic freedom is of great importance to
Canada, for it is basic to real advances in culture and standards of living. In
fact, many hold that the rise and fall of nationalistic cultures are related to
changes in academic freedom. Further, it is a fact that Canadians are dis
cussing the maintenance of the high level of academic freedom in Canada. This
freedom would appear to be best safeguarded by a Bill of Rights protecting
(a) the right to freedom of thought and religion; (b) the right to freedom of
opinion and expression ; and (c) the right to freedom of assembly and associa
tion. With these basic rights safeguarded, a legal meaning would be given to
the motto of a Canadian, university, “The truth shall make you free”.
The Chairman: Thank you, Professor Hamly. May I ask you if you
have read the speech on world government that was made by Senator Euler?
Professor Hamly : Yes, sir.
The Chairman : Did he express in that speech the ideas that you advocate?
Professor Hamly: As I remember it, he did.
Mr. Miller: Senator Euler did not go very far, as I remember his speech.
He called on senators to take an interest in the problem of world federalism, but
I think he only wished to have the possibilities explored.
Hon. Mr. Reid: Professor Hamly, may I ask you a question? Most, if not
all, of the briefs that have been presented here have advocated, as you have this
morning, freedom of thought. That has rather intrigued me, because I always
was of the opinion that a man could think what he liked, wherever he hap
pened to be, in prison or anywhere else. I always have felt that my thoughts
were free, but that I might not be able to express all of them. What is meant
when freedom of thought is advocated? As I understand it, everyone has
freedom of thought, and it is not necessary to provide for this in a statute.
The Chairman : There is a classic statement by one of the English
judges, that a man's thought is not triable.
Hon. Mr. David : It is the free expression of thought that is advocated in
the briefs.
Hon. Mr. Reid: Expression of thought is another matter, but I do not see
how anyone can prevent me from thinking what I wish. We have not yet
reached a point where people can read one another’s minds.
Mrs. Catto: There is no evidence of a person’s thoughts until they are
expressed.
Hon. Mr. Reid: Seeing that we have a professor here, I should like to ask
him what is meant by freedom of thought.
Professor Hamly: Mr. Chairman, I think the honourable senator has
raised a very interesting point. It is commonly stated that individuals ought
to have freedom of thought, when actually I believe the meaning is that we
ought to have freedom of expression. These are two different things, quite
clearly, but freedom of thought happens to be the conventional thing which is
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advocated. I agree with you, sir, that this does not mean very much unless
there is freedom of expression. Many good ideas have died aborning, because
nobody expressed them.
Hon. Mr. Reid: Everybody wants to couple together freedom of thought
and expression . . .
Hon. Mr. Petten : Mr. Chairman, do you know what the Japanese have
done along those lines?
The Chairman: No.
Hon. Mr. Petten : Do you know, Senator Reid?
Hon. Mr. Reid: No.
Hon. Mr. Petten: According to my reading, they have carried out freedom
of thought.
Hon. Mr. Reid: How could they in any way read a man’s thoughts?
Hon. Mr. Petten: It was very interesting, the way they went about it;
it was sometimes, shall I say, crude, and sometimes very rough, but it is a
really interesting subject.
Hon. Mr. David: Probably what Senator Petten means is that the Japanese
had no right to think the Emperor was not a God.
Hon. Mr. Petten: They actually had a department of the government
trying to find out what the people were thinking.
Hon. Mr. Reid: Thought police.
Hon. Mr. Petten: Yes.
Hon. Mr. Reid : How can one determine what another’s thoughts are?
Hon. Mr. Petten: A man could be imprisoned with a group of beasts, and
still in his heart be praying to God, and they would not know it. He would
still have freedom of thought. J think they are wrong : I feel that my thoughts
are free.
Professor Hamly : Mr. Chairman, I feel that the question of the Japanese
thought police brings out this question very neatly. It comes down to the point,
has anybody any power to find out what a man is thinking? That is, assuming
he has normal self control. I believe not. But under ordinary conditions of
expression we consider that freedom of thought means freedom of expression.
Hon. Mr. David: You would bar hypnotists who might get your thoughts
against your will.
Professor Hamly: Yes.
Hon. Mr. Kinley: Freedom of thought is what we are doing now.
Hon. Mr. David: Exactly.
Hon. Mr. Kinley: Freedom to talk to people, that is freedom of thought.
Hon. Mr. Petten: That is freedom of expression.
Hon. Mr. Kinley: Thought is not free unless it gets outside.
Hon. Mr. David: Just for the sake of discussion, what about the lie detector?
There is no more freedom of thought, if the lie detector is true.
Hon. Mr. Reid: Yes, you still have freedom of thought. The lie detector
just picks out what your thoughts are.
Hon. Mr. David : Not according to what I saw. If one speaks an untruth
the machine will immediately show that it is an untruth.
Hon. Mr. Reid: Let us proceed.
The Chairman: Will you proceed, Mrs. MacGregor.
Mrs. D. C. MacGregor: Mr. Chairman, honourable senators, I should like
to discuss our suggestion that Canada would be in a stronger position in world
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councils if there were explicit evidence that human rights were assured for all
who live in Canada. Our country has acknowledged this in principle by signing
the Atlantic Pact which states “The parties will contribute toward the further
development of peaceful and friendly international relations by strengthening
their free institutions”.
We are now engaged in a great ideological war which may determine whether
our form of government, or any form of government based on the rights and
freedoms of citizens, shall survive. To succeed in this form, of warfare we must
convince the world that we mean what we say about freedom.
. We do not need to anticipate the future to see that this is true. Consider
the impact upon the rest of the Commonwealth of South Africa’s position on
human rights and freedoms. South Africa’s stand on the issue of race equality
represents a lost battle for democracy in the “Cold War”. Britain has made
tremendous efforts to educate her colonial peoples in her culture and her demo
cratic institutions. There are 3,500 blacks in her universities today. They
know how the white race treats the black in South Africa, and in Britain they
are treated with some prejudice. The communists court them and they are
assured that there is no racial discrimination in Russia. It is most natural that
some of these students should return to the Colonies to teach communism to
their fellows, and it is well known that disaffection in the Crown Colonies has
reached alarming proportions.
Britain’s position on democracy stands in question because South Africa is
part of the Commonwealth. But even as South Africa by her denial of human
rights has weakened democracy’s cause before a doubtful world, Canada can,
by passing at this time, a forceful bill of rights strengthen the moral position of
democracy.
Hon. Mr. Reid: Concerning your statement about Britain and the blacks,
I think it is a little overstated in so far as the people in the British Isles are
concerned. They have the same full rights as the subjects, but there is this
difference, if I can express it. It is like a man who has been in the penitentiary
or jail; he comes out, and his neighbours and people have something against
him. They do not wish to associate with him. So with the blacks in Britain
there is no great racial trouble, but the people just do not like them.
Mrs. MacGregor: I think Britain’s position for many years on racial dis
crimination has been beyond reproach, but as I was told about these students,
landladies, tram conductors and similar people do discriminate against them,
and show prejudice. It is that slight prejudice in Britain, against the back
ground of the attitude in South Africa that I want to bring out.
Hon. Mr. David: Do the barbers in England make any discrimination
against these blacks?
Mrs. MacGregor: I am not competent to answer that question.
Hon. Mr. Doone: Is not the big problem in South Africa the East Indian
situation?
Mrs. MacGregor: That of course brings in another point, which I did not
care to include, but Ghandi learned a lot of his ideas in his twenty years in South
Africa, and probably what has happened recently as to India leaving the Empire
and so forth, was probably much hastened by his experiences in South Africa.
Hon. Mr. Doone: The East Indian is excluded from Ceylon as much as
he is from South Africa. I believe the problem there is an economic one ; they
have a much lower standard of living, and the result is a question of -work and
survival for the native of South Africa. That is- the white native.
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Mrs. MacGregor: I really was not hoping to discuss the South African
situation; I am not competent to do so. All I wished to do was try to get us
away from our country, and we could perhaps see ourselves as others may see us.
Hon. Mr. Kinley: 1 have heard that question discussed in the United
Nations; a lady from India made a violent attack on General Smuts. I know
it is quite an involved question.
Hon. Mr. Doone : It is very involved.
Hon. Mr. Reid: There is a great deal of merit in your suggestion for our
doing certain things to strengthen our position amongst other nations. I know
that at conferences amongst nations there are many times incidents which have'
happened in Canada are brought up, and they weaken our advocacy on human
rights.
Mrs. MacGregor: Our own guilt on these questions is the problem. When
ever we start discussing the problems of Russia we are met with the counter
problem of the blacks in the southern part of the United States and the Padlock
Law in Quebec. It is our own guilt on these questions that weakens our position.
Hon Mr. Kinley: The situation as regards the black in the United States
is more difficult than in any country in the world. In some places in the street
cars all the whites will stand when a black person takes a seat; no white person
will sit by him. The feeling in the southern United States is very bitter. Yet
they have anti-discrimination laws.
Mrs. MacGregor : Might I say, though, that as far as I know the United
States constitution was the first law which in general tended to work towards
the abolition of slavery, and since then the United States has progressed in the
direction of rights for the coloured population. South Africa has been going in
the opposite direction.
!
Hon. Mr. Doone: There is a difference in the balance of population in
South Africa. There are only about two million whites, but there are many
millions of black people.
Hon. Mr. Kinley: They claim that it is a question of survival.
Hon. Mr. Doone: They have a serious problem.
Mr. Harold A. Miller: Mr. Chairman and gentlemen, I would like first
to apologize for not providing you all with copies of our brief. I think you
understand the reason. We originally sent only the brief which Mrs. Catto has
read to you as a manuscript, and we mailed that to Senator Roebuck, and then
he very kindly replied offering us the opportunity to come here, and he men
tioned that there would be somewhere about half an hour for us to present our
views a little more completely. This happened so recently that we did not put
°ur thoughts and our material in order quickly enough to provide you with
copies.
Toronto World Federalists, and we feel sure the other federalist groups in
Ottawa, Montreal, Winnipeg, Saskatoon and Vancouver, share with their fellow
Canadians the desire for an effective bill of rights.
But after every actual or potential threat to the liberties of Canadians,
arising in Canada, has been considered, we feel that the threat to Canadian
liberties implicit in a third world war would be immeasurably greater.
In times of danger there are always those who will plead the need for radical
or novel measures. But some dangers with which man has recurring experience
are best faced with proven remedies. It may seem strange to say that any proven
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remedy has yet been found to deal with threats to the peace, and yet history shows
that breaches of the peace have been remedied in limited areas by the proven
methods of law and order embodied in representative federal government.
While Canadians prepare a bill of rights, less privileged peoples look over
our shoulders. If wre are to lead these peoples to finer democratic institutions,
it will only be possible when they will voluntarily follow, and they will only follow
when we accept principles and standards clearly above the level of purely national
and regional advantage.
By all means let Canada enact a bill of rights. May it be the highwater
mark, to date, in the long evolution of human liberty. But let us also accept our
responsibility to lead others to the stability of federal government. Let us raise
a standard to which, not only in Canada but throughout the world, the wise and
honest may repair. Only in security from war will the human rights of Canadians
be secure.
Hon. Mr. Kinley: All these presentations are extremely interesting, and this
one seems to be on a very high level.
The Chairman : A very high level.
Hon. Mr. David: Hear, hear.
Hon. Mr. Kinley: The thought occurred to me, are we putting first things
first? For instance, we have in Canada the statute known as the Lord’s Day
Act. It seems to me that we might give some consideration to the preservation
of the Lord’s Day as a national observance, instead of leaving it to the provinces,
or even to the municipalities. I think the Prime Minister struck the right note
the other day in a remarkable speech in which he said that spiritual values were
the things we should put foremost in this country. It is really rather refreshing
to have listened to this delegation, which does not deal merely with material
things. I believe we should look with considerable disfavour on the commer
cialization of the Sabbath. If we do not retain its distinctive character, and
ignore the fundamentals which are based on the teachings of Christianity, we
shall not be putting first things first.
The Chairman: Senator, may I carry your idea a little further by putting
on the record a letter which I have received from Audrey Hussey, South Bathurst,
New Brunswick:
“I think it was very wise of you to propose a Bill of Human Rights and
Fundamental Freedoms. They are well defined and will make a very appropriate
reference for our present day generation.
But I wish to call to your attention a very important matter ; and I would
like to suggest an essential addition to this preamble. Being a Christian country,
Canada must influence other countries by her example of Christian democracy
and ideology. I think that it is essentially necessary to submit the Christian
element in this Bill of Rights.
A Christian State is based on reason and God’s law, so would you consider
it reasonable to leave God out of such an important matter? We know that
the powers of jurisdiction are God-given powers. Therefore, I as a Canadian
citizen, propose that the Canadian Government give proper reference to God as
the giver of those inalienable rights, that must be protected.”
Hon. Mr. David : Hear, hear.
The Chairman : I am going to put that on the record. I have no doubt this
delegation agrees with it.
Hon. Mr. Doone: I have a letter, of which I am going to read only part. It is
from Mrs. Anne Marie McCormick, Fredericton, written under date April 25:
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“In your statement approving a proposed bill of rights which was quoted in
the pamphlet ‘The Senate Speaks’ you mentioned the dignity of man as a
being possessed of a soul fashioned in the likeness of the Divinity. I think that
man’s dignity as a creature of God and the fact that all his rights come from
God should be specifically mentioned in the bill.”
That is addressed to myself, and is along the same lines as the remarks
we have just heard.
The Chairman: It will be questioned, I think, why we have not received
a representation of some kind from the Canadian Bar Association, and will not
before we come to a conclusion ; so I want to put on the record that they have
been invited to be here.
I have a letter from their secretary written from Saint John, N.B. It reads:
“Dear Senator Roebuck:
Your letters addressed to Mr. S. H. McCuaig, K.C., the immediate past
president of the Canadian Bar Association, and to Mr. A. M. Laidlaw, the
secretary-treasurer, have reached me. Heretofore at its annual meetings the
Canadian Bar Association has considered reports of its Special Committee on
the Declaration of the United Nations on Human Rights and Fundamental
Freedoms as well as the proposed covenant relating thereto. The association
however, has not expressed its views on these very large and very difficult
questions, nor has any committee been authorized to speak on behalf of the
association with regard to them.
In the circumstances it will be impossible for the association to present an
expression of opinion to the committee of the Senate. I do wish to thank you as
chairman for your kindness in giving the association the opportunity of
presenting a brief and speaking in support of it.”
I thought it was rather essential to our records to make it clear that the
Law Association has been considering this matter but is not in a position to
speak for the Board at the moment; otherwise they would no doubt be here.
Hon. Mr. Kinley: We had a very fine brief from the Deputy Minister of
Justice.
The Chairman : Yes, and a splendid statement from Professor Scott,
speaking as an eminent lawyer of the intellectual type. However, the Bar
Association is not in a position to respond to our call. It is not because we did
not notify them.
The committee adjourned until tomorrow, Wednesday, May 3, 1950, at
10.30 a.m.
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